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Brain Injury Advisory Council Meeting
Online via ZOOM
December 4, 2020

MEETING MINUTES

Public notice of upcoming meetings will be available on the Department of Education website under “conferences & meetings” at least 10 days prior to each meeting.
MEMBERS PRESENT: Tiffany Armstrong, Emaly Ball, Penny Clark, Ashley Davis, Joni Dulaney, Jo Gunderson, Dale Johannes, Randall Jones, Carla Lasley, Brooke Murtaugh, Judy Nichelson, Peg Ogea-Ginsburg, Zoe Olson, Vaishali Phatak, Peggy Reisher, Larry Roos, Shawna Thompson, Frank Velinsky
MEMBERS ABSENT: Tim Burton, Jerry Bryan, Tania Diaz, Cindy Hoffschneider, Karen Housman, Sarvinoz Kadyrova, Amy Levering
STAFF PRESENT:  Keri Bennett, Ashley Hernandez, Nancy Noha
VISITORS: Maria Crowley, Chris Stewart, Ray Stutz, Will Schmeeckle
The meeting of the Nebraska Brain Injury Advisory Council commenced at 10:02a.m.  Public notification of this meeting was made on the Nebraska Department of Education website.
COUNCIL MEMBERSHIP
Judy Nichelson shared this is Vaishali Phatak’s last meeting as her term is coming to end. Judy thanked Vaishali for her time and service to the council. Vaishali shared she enjoyed her time on the council and appreciates all the council members; sharing she hopes to continue working with the council in the future.

APPROVAL OF SEPTEMBER 11TH MEETING MINUTES
[bookmark: _Hlk11054001]The minutes from September 11, 2020 were reviewed. A motion was made by Frank Velinsky and seconded by Zoe Olson to approve the September 11, 2020 meeting minutes as submitted. There were no objections to the motion. The motion carried by unanimous consent.

[bookmark: _Hlk501098954][bookmark: _Hlk58060689][bookmark: _Hlk3480488]AGENDA APPROVAL
The agenda for the day was reviewed. Keri Bennett noted she will have others report on her agenda items but did not have any changes. Ashley Davis asked if during the Covid19 agenda item it would appropriate to share a personal experience, Judy Nichelson confirmed. A motion was made by Ashley Davis and seconded by Joni Dulaney to approve the agenda as submitted.  There were no objections to the motion.  The motion carried by unanimous consent.
OPEN MEETINGS ACT
Judy Nichelson stated that the meeting was an open meeting, and the Open Meetings Law was posted.
PUBLIC COMMENT
Larry Roos shared an email from Michelle Wild, discussing they are working on an Android version of the BEST (Brain, Education, Strategies, Technology) Suites app. If anyone is interested in being a beta tester for the Android version of the app, please reach out to Michelle at michelle@id4theweb.com 

Emaly Ball stated as a possible conflict of interest she wanted to note to the council she has started a new job with a Center for Independent Living – Independence Rising. Congratulations were offered.

No additional public comment was shared.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
Judy Nichelson discussed committee written reports which were provided via email. Judy asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the reports. 
Judy Nichelson shared the Nebraska Injured Brain Network is scheduled to meet next Tuesday. Judy reported NIBN is working on the creation of a website with a chat room, keeping in mind the need for confidentiality.
Keri Bennett and Tresa Christensen will send out committee descriptions and information for new members to review to see where they would like to serve.

RESULTS OF LIVING WITH BRAIN INJURY STAE PLAN REVIEW – MARIA CROWLEY OF TBI TARC
Keri Bennett reported a small committee had volunteered and met November 24th and spent time going through the objectives of the state plan based on progress thus far. Maria Crowley discussed the questions the small group went through. Maria Crowley thanked participants and shared the state plan is very detailed and well done. Maria reviewed the objectives and barriers that were discussed by the committee. Maria reported they went through each goal and noted the progress of Nebraska and things that may need to be added. Maria shared the Needs Survey was discussed in more detail as well as additions to the registry and referrals. Maria shared they discussed a need to find dedicated funding to do deeper work within the registry. Maria shared across several goals and objectives Covid is a primary barrier which is creating challenges but being worked around. Funding avenues were also discussed to support some of the goals and objectives of the plan. Maria reported there were very few changes made to the plan overall. Peggy Reisher discussed as this is a statewide plan, she wonders how in the future we can capture all brain injury work being done across the state with different agencies and organizations outside of grant activities. Maria discussed the plan needs to be a living document that is looked at all the time and can encompass whatever the council would like to cover. Keri Bennett discussed this state plan was more encompassing than we have done in the past including goals outside of the grant objectives noting we can continue expanding the scope keeping in mind whatever is included we need to be able to report on and work on. Frank Velinsky discussed his concern for individuals attempting to live independently in their own communities, stating that state plans often tied to grants can become inflexible in changing times. Frank asked if there is flexibility in the state plan to change with the times? Maria shared she thinks a state plan should be flexible. Keri Bennett shared several months ago revisions were approved by the council improving the language around the peer support wording and those edits will be made. The only additional revision suggested was to remove the objective around hosting the national conference as it was determined Nebraska did not have the staffing resources and the point became mute as conferences were moved to virtual delivery; this objective will be removed as it is not being pursued. The latest round of edits will be sent to council members for review and comment. 

BRAIN INJURY TRUST FUND UPDATE
Peggy Reisher reported the trust fund committee met earlier this week and she was pleased all members participated. Peggy shared it is a 12-member committee awaiting the appointment of one final member by the Governor. Peggy shared the committee’s next step is to develop the committee bylaws. Peggy shared she hopes the committee will meet again early January and elect a committee chair following the establishment of the bylaws. 

2020 LIVING WITH BRAIN INJURY NEEDS SURVEY INITIAL RESULTS
Will Schmeeckle reported on the 2020 Living with Brain Injury Survey which focused on brain injury and behavioral health. Will reported they received responses from 57 individuals with brain injury, 30 family member and 38 behavioral health providers. Will shared they will continue collecting surveys, noting they hoped for a few more responses. Will discussed survey results, of the surveyed individuals living with brain injury 86% have accessed or are currently accessing behavioral health and well-being services. 75% said they are experiencing or experienced mental health issues. 86% reported they have experienced at least one barrier when trying to get help the number one barrier was “providers do not understand brain injury”. From family members surveyed, 80% experience emotional stress as a family member or caregiver. From the surveyed service providers, 43% expressed confidence in their ability to identify the difference between cognitive issues as a result of brain injury and behavioral health issues. 45% do not screen or interview individuals for a lifetime history of potential brain injury incidents. 75% are interested in receiving training on brain injury and its impact on behavioral health. Will reported he hopes to have a final draft of survey results before Christmas. Peggy Reisher shared she has begun work on a new grant in collaboration with the Department of Behavioral Health and would like to share some of these findings in training. Keri Bennett stated following the full report being approved it can be shared publicly. Peggy also noted prior to her trainings she would like to have the providers complete the survey. Ashley Davis discussed her personal experience as a mental health provider, sharing she had no brain injury training prior to her family member experience. Ashley suggested reaching out to university professors as well to see their knowledge in teaching regarding behavioral health and brain injury. Peggy Reisher said this group was contacted and included but they are unsure if it was seen or completed by those groups. Keri noted the survey is available on the home page of the Brain Injury Advisory Council Website and will remain live. Will Schmeeckle reported he will have demographic information included in the full survey results. Frank Velinsky asked what the definition was considered for “providers” in the survey and shared they need to be careful how that is done separating medical and non-medical providers which can cause a lot of training barriers. Keri Bennett shared in this survey they were very intentional and specific in who was contacted in the provider world. 

2020 LIVING WITH BRAIN INJURY SUMMIT REPORT
Keri Bennett reported the summit was held Nov 9-13, 4 days, 2 sessions daily. Will reviewed the summit evaluation results. Respondents were asked to rate each day of the training, asked if they learned something new and 85% agreed strongly. If information would be useful 90% or more consistently responded strongly agree. Was summit a good use of time 90% or more responded strongly agree. Will noted most participants attended 3 or 4 days. One dissatisfied, one neutral and all other respondents were very satisfied with the summit. Will shared overall results were positive. Will noted they also collected comments that were interesting and useful. Concluding this was a positive event for a lot of people. Keri shared Emaly Ball, Peggy Reisher and Chris Stewart all presented and asked if any would like to share their experience. Emaly Ball shared overall she was very pleased on how the summit went stating it turned out amazing stating she loved the focus on individuals with an injured brain. Will shared the evaluation results and summary results will be finalized soon for public use.

ABI PEER TO PEER SUPPORT PILOT
Keri Bennett discussed a request for proposals for this project was sent out in September. Keri shared as a result NIBN was selected and asked Emaly Ball and Roy Stutz to report on their plan. Roy Stutz introduced himself. Emaly reported the contract was signed this week, sharing a brief meeting was held and they will be working with NASHIA for support. Emaly shared they are just getting off the ground and getting started. Roy shared it is important to know it is a peer to peer led organization noting they are in the beginning stages but are looking forward to making progress. Ray stated, “being by the peers for the peers will be very powerful”. Keri shared when the RFP went out it was broken into three phases and this contract is for phase one which is primarily around development and planning which is relatively short phase of approximately four months. Keri shared she anticipates continuing into phases two and three as part of a no cost extension of the grant. Keri shared there is a BIAC committee which provided input and development of this RFP and thanked them for their work noting there will be additional updates as the project rolls out.

BRIEF FEDERAL TBI PROGRAM UPDATES
Keri Bennett discussed they will be doing a no cost extension request for when the grant ends in May for an additional year. New grant application funding guidelines are anticipated to be released in January. Keri shared it is anticipated they will increase the grant term from three years to five years.
Keri reported TBI stakeholder days attended in the past by Judy, Peggy and herself in Washington D.C. will be held virtually in March. NASHIA will also be doing their congressional visits in partnership around the same time virtually.
Administration on Disabilities (parent of ACL) are launching a new technical assistance center in which TBI will be included. Keri will send out announcements and links for those webinars.

COVID-19 RESOURCES & CHALLENGES
Judy Nichelson asked if any members had any recent Covid-19 challenges or new Covid-19 related resources for those with brain injury.
Emaly Ball shared Covid-19 has presented a lot of challenges as well as opportunities, discussing the availability of virtual services and connections are necessary even when the pandemic is over, so those in rural areas for example, can have access.
Ashley Davis discussed her personal experience with her brother at QLI sharing they have worked wonderfully with him through this difficult time while keeping the families informed. Ashley discussed her challenges and her fear that her brother will not have any resources or a place to go if QLI determines he can no longer stay there. Ashley discussed there are still a lot of services lacking in her area and even more so in rural areas. Chris Stewart recommended virtual support groups and peer support she could assist connecting her with.
Judy Nichelson discussed she was hospitalized for 26 days sharing there were many positive COVID-19 patients in waiting rooms, hallways, and floors. Judy reported she was able to make it home without contracting COVID-19 thanks to the extreme caution and hard work of the medical team and staff working together. Judy shared her appreciation for the council working for the betterment of the lives of people with injured brains. 

QUARTERLY MEETING DATES
Judy Nichelson proposed the following dates for BIAC 2021 quarterly meetings:
· March 12, 2021
· June 11, 2021
· September 10, 2021
· December 10, 2021
Judy shared we hope to return to in-person meetings in 2021 but will need to be prepared to meet virtually if necessary due to the public health condition. A motion was made by Zoe Olson to approve the proposed dates and was seconded by Carla Lasley. There were no objections to the motion. The motion carried by unanimous consent.
[bookmark: _Hlk501281101]ADJOURN
The next meeting is scheduled for March 12, 2021.  The meeting adjourned at 11:40 a.m. with a motion made by Randy Jones and seconded by Frank Velinsky. There were no objections to the motion. The motion carried by unanimous consent.
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